AT THE WORKSHOP MEETING

of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh held

at 1496 Route 300 in said township at 7:00 p.m.

on Wednesday, the 14th day of January, 2015
Present


Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Supervisor 



George A. Woolsey, Sr., Councilman



Elizabeth J. Greene, Councilwoman




Paul I. Ruggiero, Councilman

Also Present

Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town



James Osborne, Town Engineer


Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk



Brenda Milkovich, Deputy Town Clerk
      Meeting called to order at 7:06 p.m.
1. ROLL CALL

2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG
Retired Police Officer Scott Manley led the pledge.
3. MOMENT OF SILENCE

4. CHANGES TO AGENDA
Add on Item 19:   Street Lights (Discussion Only)
Add on Item 20:   Potential Litigation

Deleted Item 6C: Mountain Lake Subdivision Release of Road Drainage                   


  Maintenance Security
Move Item 11:     Move Item 11 to after Item 9: Zoning: Hotel/Motel Definition
5. APPROVAL OF AUDIT

MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the audit in the amount

of $371,829.08 for vouchers 150001 to 150354.  The Motion was seconded by Councilman Ruggiero.  

VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman         Ruggiero – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

Motion approved, 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
     6.   PLANNING BOARD

A.  Return of Landscape Security: 
1.  Newburgh Plaza
     The Planning Board members visited the Newburgh Plaza (Kohl’s, Petsmart) 
     development and examined the state of the landscaping.  The landscaping 
     was adequate and has been maintained in a satisfactory condition, therefore                  

     the Planning Board recommended releasing the remaining security.  
     MOTION was made by Councilman Ruggiero to approve releasing the landscape 

     security.  The Motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey.  

          VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman    

          Ruggiero – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

          Motion approved, 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent. 
2.  Cronk Estate
     Fox Crest Lane Homes, LLC, has requested release of its securities for two 
     performance bonds.
· Off-Site Road Improvement Maintenance, Private Road & Stormwater/Erosion Sediment Control Performance Security - $26,500.00 Bond No. 778994S from Developers Surety and Indemnity Co.

·  Landscaping Performance & Maintenance Security - $19,075.00 Bond No. 778995S from Developers Surety and Indemnity Co.
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     Town Engineer Jim Osborne inspected the project and stated it is in substantial 
              

                  conformance with the approved plan and recommends releasing both of the              

                  performance securities.
     MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve releasing the two 

     performance securities.  The Motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.  

          VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman    

          Ruggiero – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

          Motion approved, 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent. 
3.  Brighton Green
     Landscape Architect Karen Arent stated that the Brighton Green project was 
     inspected on Tuesday, December 16, 2014.  The landscape, in general, appears                   

     to be healthy and it is Karen’s recommendation to release the rest of the bond                  

     held for this project in the amount of $10,000.00. 

     MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve releasing the rest of                  

     the bond in the amount of $10,000.00.  The Motion was seconded by Councilman 

     Ruggiero.  

          VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman    

          Ruggiero – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

          Motion approved, 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.      
4.  Shoppes at Union Square (Cosmos)
     Landscape Architect Karen Arent stated that the Shoppes at Union Square (Cosimos) 
     was inspected on Tuesday, December 16, 2014.  The landscape appears to be 
     healthy.  In April 2015, the landscape will be in the ground for two years at which              

     time a more accurate assessment can be made.  It is Karen’s recommendation to 
     release one half of the bond at this time in the amount of $59,751.25.  The total 
     amount of the bond recommended was $119,502.50.
     MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve releasing one half of the 
     bond at this time in the amount of $59,751.25.  The Motion was seconded by 
     Councilman Ruggiero.  

          VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman    

          Ruggiero – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

          Motion approved, 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.      
5.  Mid Hudson Valley Federal Credit Union
     Landscape Architect Karen Arent stated that the Mid-Hudson Valley Federal Credit 

     Union (Route 300 near Home Depot) was inspected on Tuesday, December 16, 2014.  
     The landscape improvements in September were completed and full release of the 
     landscape bond is recommended in the amount of $29,519.00.  

     MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve full release of the 

     landscape bond in the amount of $29,519.00.  The Motion was seconded by 

     Councilman Woolsey.  

          VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman    

          Ruggiero – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

          Motion approved, 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.      
B.  Three Lots on a Common Drive (85 Forest Road)
      Joe Pomarico represented Charles T. Brown, P.E. from Talcott Engineering Design, 

      PLLC to discuss the request of a waiver of the Town Code 161-4.A which limits                  

      the use of a common driveway to no more than two lots.  Percy Dixon’s parcel is 
      located at 85 Forest Road (County Rt 23) and he proposes to subdivide his lot             

      (SBL: 3-1-103.31) into two parcels.  Lot #1 will contain his existing house and               

      Lot #2 a proposed new building lot for a three bedroom single family home.  The 
      existing driveway is shared by Dixon and Loupe (SBL: 3-1-103.32).  Once the             

      project is completed, the driveway will service three lots with no further additions 
      being made to the subdivision.  The Planning Board Attorney will need to review 

      and approve this request and also prepare a maintenance agreement.  

     Town Clerk Zarutskie noted that the proposed road names suggested in the middle        

     of the correspondence cannot be acted upon by the board at this time because  

     proper procedure has not been followed.
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      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve allowing three lots on a 
      common drive as a part of Percy Dixon’s proposed subdivision, contingent upon           

      the Planning Board preparing a maintenance agreement with no further additions 
      being made to the subdivision.   This motion does not include any proposed road 

      names.  The Motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.  

           VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman    

           Ruggiero – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

           Motion approved, 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.      
C.  (DELETED ITEM): Mountain Lake Subdivision Release of Road Drainage    

      Maintenance Security
      This item was deleted from the meeting.
     7.   DATA PROCESSING
A.  Authorization of Additional Funds from Computer Reserve  
                 Personnel Director Charlene Black requests approval of an additional $19.81              

                 from the Computer Reserve Account #001.1680.0497 for the purchase of an 

                 Optiplex computer.  

           MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve an additional $19.81                  
      from the Computer Reserve Account #001.1680.0497.  The Motion was seconded        
      by Councilman Woolsey.  

           VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman    

           Ruggiero – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.
           Motion approved, 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.      
B.  Authorization of Additional Funds on Dell Purchase 
           
      Personnel Director Charlene Black requests approval to pay Dell for the Optiplex 
  
      Computer to be used for the new part time employee in personnel.   The original 
  
      request for the purchase was for $900.00 but the final cost came to $919.81.

      MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve paying Dell $919.81                      
      for the purchase of an Optiplex computer for the new part time employee in 
  
    
      personnel.  
The Motion was seconded by Councilman Ruggiero.  


      VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman    


      Ruggiero – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

      Motion approved, 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.      
C.  e-Waste Bins
           
     Highway Superintendent Todd DePew stated that the bins for Electronic Waste will       
     be opened on the first and third Fridays of each month beginning on January 16, 2015 
     from 12:30 p.m. to 3:00 p.m. and the fourth Saturday of each month beginning 
 
     January 24, 2015 from 9:00 a.m. to 1:00 p.m., weather permitting.   
     MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the e-Waste Bins being 

     opened on the first and third Fridays of each month beginning on 1/16/15 from            

     12:30-3:00 p.m. and the fourth Saturday of each month beginning on 1/24/15 from 

     9:00-1:00 p.m., weather permitting.  The Motion was seconded by Councilman 
     Ruggiero.  

          VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman    

          Ruggiero – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

          Motion approved, 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent. 
8.    FLEET MAINTENANCE: Hiring of Part Time Employee  

             Head Mechanic-Fleet Maintenance Director Jim LaColla requests approval to hire Grant 
 

Ellingson as a part time clerk for his department at a salary of $12.00 per hour and a start 

date of Thursday, January 22, 2015.  Mr. Ellingson will need to complete the necessary 


physical, drug/alcohol testing, fingerprints and paperwork. 
     MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve hiring part time clerk Grant   

     Ellingson pending all necessary physical, drug/alcohol test, fingerprints and paperwork 
     with a start date of January 22, 2015 and a starting salary of $12.00 per hour.  The 
     Motion was seconded by Councilman Ruggiero.  

     VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – abstain; Councilman    

     Ruggiero – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

     Motion approved, 3 yes; 0 no; 1 abstain; 0 absent. 
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9.    CODE COMPLIANCE: Hiring of Full Time Employee 

       
Code Compliance Director Gerald Canfield requests approval to hire Lisa Dubaldi                

from the Orange County Resident List as a full time typist at a salary of $14.8790 per             

hour and a start date of Thursday, January 15, 2015.  Ms. Dubaldi will need to             



complete the necessary physical, drug/alcohol testing, fingerprints and paperwork. 

MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve hiring full time typist


Lisa Dubaldi pending all necessary physical, drug/alcohol test, fingerprints and 
paperwork with a start date of January 15, 2015 and a starting salary of $14.8790                      

     per hour.  The Motion was seconded by Councilman Ruggiero.  

     VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman    

     Ruggiero – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

     Motion approved, 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent. 
 11.  (MOVE ITEM):  ZONING: Hotel/Motel Definition


The purpose of this draft Local Law is to modify the definitions of hotel and motel to 
include a requirement that the use be for compensation on a fee basis and open to                 
the public and to clarify the meaning of “transient”.   The draft Local Law will need to              
be reviewed and approved by the Planning Board and Zoning Board before a Public             
Hearing can be set.

MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to forward the draft Local Law to both               
the Planning and Zoning Boards for review/approval.   The Motion was seconded by 
Councilwoman Greene.  

     VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman    

     Ruggiero – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

     Motion approved, 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent. 
      10.  WATER DISTRICT: Baxter Property
Robert and Elizabeth Leonard would like to offer to purchase the “Baxter Property” located at 617 Route 32 in the Town.  The property is to be purchased in “AS IS WHERE IS” condition with no warrantees, according to their written proposal, and is not contingent upon inspections of any type.  This is a cash offer of $45,000.00 and the Leonard’s will also pay for all closing costs involved in this transaction.  

MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve selling the Baxter property


for $45,000.00 plus closing costs pending Attorney for the Town Mark Taylor’s review 

     and approval.  The Motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.  

     VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman    

     Ruggiero – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

     Motion approved, 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent. 
     12.   POLICE:
     A.  Purchase of Ammunition
          Police Chief Michael Clancy requests approval to purchase the following supply of 
  
     firearms ammunition for training and department issue purposes.  The total cost for 
  
     the ammunition is $20,454.36 and should be disbursed from Account #3030.499.



AE40R2
-
40 Caliber Handgun Ammunition



40SWB

-
40 Caliber Duty Ammunition 

 

AE223

-
223 Target Ammunition


T223E

-
223 Duty Ammunition



P9HS3G1
-
9mm Duty & Target Ammunition



LEB127 LRS
-
12 Gauge Slug Duty Ammunition



LE13 00
-
12 Gauge Buck Shot Duty Ammunition

          MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve $20,454.36 to purchase                  
     the following supply of firearms and should be disbursed from Account #3030.499.


     The Motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey.  

          VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman    

          Ruggiero – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

          Motion approved, 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent. 
    B.  Education Reimbursement
          Police Chief Michael Clancy requests approval for reimbursement in the amount                
     of $800.00 for Officer Matthew Nadolny.  Officer Nadolny has completed several 
   
     courses towards his Masters Degree in Public Administration from the American 

     Military University.  
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          MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve reimbursement in the   
   
     amount of $800.00 for Officer Matthew Nadolny’s completed courses.  The Motion           
     was seconded by Councilman Ruggiero.  

          VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman    

          Ruggiero – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

          Motion approved, 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent. 

     13.   PURCHASE OF GPS SYSTEM
Supervisor Piaquadio spoke to four different vendors and would like to recommend the proposal submitted by Vehicle Tracking Solutions from Commack, N.Y. due to the fact their technology can supply one minute updates and the outstanding recommendation from Richard Fon Deputy DPW Commissioner of Town of Greenburgh.  The lease of the GPS system has a warrantee of sixty months and a monthly charge of $29.99 based on 39 units will be $1,169.61 a month.  
The cost will be charged to the proper departments between Highway, Sewer, Water Distribution, Code Compliance, Assessor, and Animal Control from the 2015 budget. 
The silent passenger subscription includes VTRS owned hardware, installation, all service calls, free removal/reinstalls, full hardware and labor warranty.  


MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the proposal submitted by 

     Vehicle Tracking Solutions from Commack, N.Y.  The Motion was seconded by 
     Councilwoman Greene.  

     VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman    

     Ruggiero – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

     Motion approved, 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent. 
     14.   RECREATION:


A.  Purchase of Program Brochure
      Commissioner of Parks, Recreation & Conservation Robert Petrillo requests    

      approval to accept the 2015 Program Brochure from Spear Printing at the               

      quoted price of $7,453.00.  Spear Printing has been awarded this job for the                    

      past several years and the Town has been satisfied with the quality of their work.
      MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the 2015 Program          

      Brochure from Spear Printing at the quoted price of $7,453.00.  The Motion was 
           seconded by Councilman Ruggiero.  

           VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman    

           Ruggiero – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

           Motion approved, 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent. 

     B.  Sealed Bus Bid Request
      Commissioner of Parks, Recreation & Conservation Robert Petrillo requests    

      approval to conduct a sealed bid on Friday, February 20, 2015 for the senior            

      citizen, youth/adult and summer camp bus trips with dates, times and destinations.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Ruggiero to approve establishing a sealed                        

      bid for the senior citizen, youth/adult and summer camp bus trips on Friday,                

      February 20, 2015.  The Motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.  

           VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman    

           Ruggiero – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

           Motion approved, 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent. 
     15.   COURTS: Selection of Financial Auditors
Vanacore, DeBenedictus, DiGovanni & Weddell will perform the following procedures           for the Town:
· Review of internal controls including interviews and documentation of the various cycles (i.e. cash disbursements, receipts).  Evaluate the Town Justice Court’s record keeping procedures to ensure that all appropriate information is being recorded.

· Testing of specific transactions to ensure that they have been handled properly according to existing policies and procedures.

· Review of the Town Justice Court’s recording keeping and reporting procedures, including bank reconciliations, court records and monthly reports to the Justice             Court Fund.
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     MOTION was made by Councilman Ruggiero to approve the hiring of Vanacore,     

     DeBenedictus, DiGovanni & Weddell as the Financial Auditors for the Town.  The          

     Motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey. 

     VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman    

     Ruggiero – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

     Motion approved, 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent. 
    16.  IDA: Barton Cadillac

           Orange County Industrial Development Agency (the “Agency”) and Webb Properties, Inc. 
will conduct a Public Hearing on Tuesday, January 27, 2015 at 11:00 a.m. at Town Hall 
to discuss the following:

· The acquisition by the Agency of a leasehold interest in an approximately 4.7 acre parcel of land located on Auto Park Place in the Town.

· The construction on the land of an approximately 47,000 square foot building to          be used as a Cadillac automobile sales and service facility and related services.
· The acquisition and installation in, on and around the improvements of certain           items of equipment and other personal property including, but not limited to, compressors, automobile lifts, lubricant distribution systems, parts bins, furniture             and fixtures.

       Supervisor Piaquadio will send a formal letter to inform the IDA that the Town’s position             

         hasn’t changed.   
17.  ACCOUNTING: Budget Transfers  
         Town Accountant Ronald Clum requests the following year end budget adjustments:


 Chadwick Lake – Cons Fees
     Delaware Acq Consulting Fees         $18,000.00


 040.8330.0472.4001

     040.8330.0472.4002


 Refund of R/E Taxes

     Water Fund – Payroll

           $10,450.00



 040.1964.0499


     040.8340.0100



 Water Purification – Personal Serv
     Water Fund – Payroll                          $3,300.00

 
 
 040.8330.0100.4001

     040.8340.0100

     
 Water – Del Acq – Pers Serv
     Water Fund – Payroll                          $9,600.00

         040.8330.0100.4002

     040.8340.0100



 Contingency


Bldg. Grounds–Police–Non Veh Equip    $3,220.00



 001.1990.0499


      001.1625.0474



 General Fd – Unemploy Ins.
      General Fd – Disability Ins.                $3,320.00



 001.9050.0800


      001.9055.0800


 Contracted Treat – MHS

      Transfers – MHS

           $60,000.00



 050.8130.0456.5004

      050.9902.0900.5004

 
 Repairs



      Transfers – MHS                              $60,000.00



 050.8130.0458.5004

      050.9902.0900.5004

   MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey and seconded by Councilman Ruggiero to approve the budget transfers as submitted. 
   MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to table the Motion as more detailed information has been requested by the Board and will be discussed at the next scheduled Town Board meeting on Tuesday, January 20, 2015.  The Motion was seconded by Councilman Ruggiero.  

VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman    

Ruggiero – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

Motion approved, 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent. 
 PUBLIC WORKS:  Budget Transfer

 Commissioner of Public Works John Platt requests the following budget transfer to cover   

 the end of the year expenditures:
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 Transfer from: 
Repairs to Transmission/Collection System





8130.0458.5004




$7,000.00

 Transfer to:
Contracted Treatment Service






8130.0456.5004




$7,000.00

   MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the budget transfer to cover            the end of the year expenditures.  The Motion was seconded by Councilman Ruggiero.  

VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman    

Ruggiero – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

Motion approved, 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent. 
18.   HIGHWAY: Hiring for Seasonal  

          Highway Superintendent Todd DePew recommends hiring the following two full time 
          seasonal laborers (100 days) at the rate of $12.00 per hour with a tentative start date                  

          of Thursday, January 22, 2015. The individuals are Vernon Couser and Kevin Mullins.   
          These two individuals will replace the two individuals that declined an earlier offer.            

          Mr. Couser and Mr. Mullins will need to complete their necessary physical, drug/alcohol 
          test, fingerprints and paperwork.

MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve hiring the above full time    

  seasonal laborers pending all necessary physical, drug/alcohol test, fingerprints                

  and paperwork with a start date of January 22, 2015 and starting salary of $12.00              
  

  per hour.  The Motion was seconded by Councilman Ruggiero.  

  VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman    

  Ruggiero – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

  Motion approved, 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent. 
19.   (ADD ON): Street Lighting – Discussion Only
 Councilman Ruggiero received several calls with concerns with the lighting of the eleven   

 street lights located over Route 84 and the Thruway.  The Board will get a cost estimate  

 from Central Hudson for the eleven street lights and look at where the lighting district falls.     

 Supervisor Piaquadio and Councilman Woolsey stated that the Town’s taxpayers should    

 not have to pay for a transit system.   
 More discussions will be needed on this topic.
20.   POTENTIALITY OF EXECUTIVE SESSION:  Code Violation: Commonwealth Avenue
        and Potential Litigation
        MOTION to go into executive session made by Councilwoman Greene at 8:18 p.m.,              

  seconded by Councilman Ruggiero.

VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman   

  Ruggiero – yes, Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

 
Motion approved, 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.


MOTION to come out of executive session made by Councilwoman Greene at              

8:42 p.m., seconded by Councilman Ruggiero.

VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman   

Ruggiero – yes, Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.


Motion approved, 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.



Supervisor Piaquadio stated that no action was taken during the Executive Session               

          and no action is anticipated now.

MOTION to adjourn made at 8:43 p.m. by Councilwoman Greene, seconded by 

Councilman Ruggiero.

VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman   

Ruggiero – yes, Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.


Motion approved, 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent. 

 Meeting adjourned at 8:43 pm.

 Respectfully submitted,

_______________________________ by   ______________​​​______________​​​__​​____

Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk
  Brenda J. Milkovich, Deputy Town Clerk  
 BJM – 1/22/15
